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2011 NMRA National Convention Dates and National Train Show Reservations:
2011—Sacramento, CA July 3–9, 2011 www.x2011west.org

Train Show Booth Reservations—Debbie Draper, HLM, Registrar • 10837 N. 34th Place, Phoenix, AZ 85028-3310 • (602) 569-9072 • natltrainshow@aol.com
• 2012—Grand Rapids, MI • 2013—Atlanta, GA •2014—Cleveland, OH

Administrative Department Manager — 
Jenny Hendricks
4121 Cromwell Rd 
Chattanooga, TN 37421-2119 
O: 423-892-2846 Fax: 423-899-4869 
e-mail: nmrahq@aol.com

Education Department Manager — 
John M. Lowrance. MMR
8611 Norwich Dr.
San Antonio, Texas 78217
(210) 822-2628
e-mail: educate@hq.nmra.org

Education Department Assistant Manager — 
Fred Bock, MMR
5923 Windhaven Dr.
San Antonio, Texas 78234-2132
(210) 653-5947 e-mail: fbock4@aol.com

Howell Day Museum Manager — 
John E. Roberts, MMR (O) 
104 Heritage Pointe 
Williamsburg, VA 23188-7894 
H: 757-345-3797 O: 757-345-3118
Fax: 757-345-6944
e-mail: museum@hq.nmra.org

Information Technology Department
Tim Klevar
13570 Grove Drive #227 
Maple Grove, MN 55331
(612) 293-8698 
itmgr@hq.nmra.org.

Kalmbach Memorial Library Manager — 
Brent Lambert
4121 Cromwell Rd, Chattanooga, TN 37421 
O: 423-894-8144 Fax: 423-899-4869 
e-mail: lib@hq.nmra.org

Fund Raising Department Manager — Vacant
If  interested in this position, contact Mike Brestel

Australasian Region—David Howarth
22 Kamilaroy Road, West Pymble  NSW  2073
H: 61 2 9498 4995 M: 61 411 555 588
e-mail: president@nmra.org.au

British Region—Robin Swan 
H:(44) 1189-792448 e-mail: brprez@hq.nmra.org.

Lone Star Region—Bill McPherson
4402 Vista Creek Dr. Rowlett, TX 75088-1818
H: (972) 463-9721 
e-mail: lsrprez@hq.nmra.org

DEPARTMENT &
PROGRAM MANAGERS

REGION PRESIDENTS

rev 12-01-10

MAP Department (Marketing, Advertising, 
Promotion) Manager — Tom Draper, HLM, DSA, 
FA
10837 N 34th Place
Phoenix, AZ 85028-3310
H: (602) 953-1681 Fax (602) 953-0751 
e-mail: map@hq.nmra.org

Meetings and Trade Show Department Manager 
— Henry Jordan, HLM (N)
3200 N. Leisure World Blvd #116
Silver Spring, MD 20906
O:(301) 598-0175 F:(301) 598-0176
e-mail: conv@hq.nmra.org

Member Services Department Manager — 
Howard Goodwin 
79 Cross Branches 
Acworth, GA 30101 
(770) 529-2103
e-mail: horn69@bellsouth.net 

NMRA Communications Director
Gerry Leone, MMR
6459 Smithtown Road
Excelsior, Mn 55331
gerryleone@earthlink.net

Publications Department Manager — 
Larry DeYoung (HO, O)
54 Waterloo Rd 
Devon, PA 19333-1458 
H: 610-293-9098 Fax: 610-293-1715
e-mail: pubs@hq.nmra.org

Standards and Conformance Department
Manager—Didrik A. Voss, MMR (HO)
15226 12th Dr SE 
Mill Creek, WA 98012-3082 
O: 425-337-5222  F: 425-337-6084 
e-mail: tech-chair@hq.nmra.org 

Mid-Central Region—Richard A. Briggs, MMR
4397 Hidden St Grove City, OH 43123 
e-mail: mcrprez@hq.nmra.org

Mid-Continent Region—Paul Richardson, MMR
1703 NE 181st Street, Smithville, MO 64089
(H) 816-866-4043
e-mail: mcorprez@hq.nmra.org

Mid-Eastern Region— John Janosko
264 White Cedar Lane, Youngsville NC  27596-9196
H: (919) 562-0260 e-mail: merprez@hq.nmra.org

Midwest Region—Bill Litkenhous
2509 Windwood Dr., Bedford, IN 47421
H: (812) 275-3634 e-mail: mwrprez@hq.nmra.org

Niagara Frontier Region—Richard Roth
PO Box 309, Waterford PA 16441-0309
814-796-0133
e-mail: nfrprez@hq.nmra.org

North Central Region—Jack Watson
31683 Hiddenbrook Drive
Chesterfield Twp., MI 48087
H: (586) 598-7407 e-mail: ncrprez@hq.nmra.org.

Northeastern Region—George ‘Scooter’ Youst
104 Bent Tree Lane, Baldwinsville, NY 13027
H: (315) 303-0100  e-mail: nerprez@hq.nmra.org

Pacific Coast Region—Ron Plies, MMR
921 11th St., P.O. Box 950, Fortuna, CA 95540
H: (707) 725-9063  e-mail: pcrprez@hq.nmra.org

Pacific Northwest Region—Walt Huston
1210 141st Street E., Tacoma WA 98445
H: (253) 535-2043 e-mail: pnrprez@hq.nmra.org

Pacific Southwest Region—Ben Sevier
12793 War Horse Street, San Diego, CA 92129
H: (858) 538-9863 e-mail: psrprez@hq.nmra.org

Rocky Mountain Region—Harold S. Huber Jr. 
1405 Dana Ave., Sheridan, WY 82801-2405
H: (307) 672-8471 e-mail: rmrprez@hq.nmra.org

Southeastern Region—Joe Gelmini  
170 Camelot Dr, Fayetteville, GA 30214 
H: (770) 460-8873 e-mail: serprez@hq.nmra.org

Sunshine Region—Barrett Johnson
3113 Ortega Drive, Tallahassee, FL 32312-1832 
(850) 385-9722 
e-mail: ssrprez@hq.nmra.org

Thousand Lakes Region—Gerry Miller
1040 Hawkeye Drive, Dubuque, IA 52001
e-mail: tlrprez@hq.nmra.org

Changed your 
address or other 

membership 
information?

Notify headquarters by email: 
nmrahq@aol.com

by phone: 423-892-2846 (9am – 4:30pm, ET)
or by mail to the address listed un-
der “Administration Department 

Manager” below.
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Model Railroad Engineer — 
Civil

Mid-Continent Region
Gregor Moe, Chatham, Illinois

Pacific Northwest Region
Donald Slee, Surrey, BC, CAN

Southeastern Region
Brian Glock, Roswell, Georgia

Model Railroad Engineer — 
Electrical

Australasian Region
Chris Minahan, Halladays Point, NSW, 
AUS
Rod Tonkin, Kingsley, WA, AUS

Mid-Continent Region
Gregor Moe, Chatham, Illinois
William Scheerer, Lee’s Summit, Missouri

Southeastern Region
James Black, III, Panama City, Florida

Chief Dispatcher
Australasian Region

Brett Payne, Wyong, NSW, AUS

North Central Region
Richard Wahl, Richmond, Michigan

Pacific Northwest Region
Ken Liesse, Kent, Washington

Southeastern Region
Ken O’Brien, Hendersonville, North 
Carolina

Association Official
Mid-Central Region

William Paulsell, Lexington, Kentucky

Mid-Eastern Region
P. J. Mattson, Swedesboro, New Jersey

Sunshine Region
Mike Brock, Merritt Island, Florida
Barrett Johnson, Tallahassee, Florida

Association Volunteer
Australasian Region

Sam Manion, Buff Point, NSW, AUS

Mid-Continent Region
Ken Breher, Cedar Rapids, Iowa

Mid-Central Region
Wil Davis, Dayton, Ohio
David Hazlett, Akron, Ohio

NMRA AP Certificate Report
*Indicates first Certificate of Achievement 

October 2010
Golden Spike

Australasian Region
Wayne Ariel, Logan Reserve, QLD, AUS
Chris Minahan, Halladays Point, NSW, 
AUS
Jim Poole, West Pennant Hills, NSW, AUS

Mid-Continent Region
William Scheerer, Lee’s Summit, Missouri

Northeastern Region
Tom Johnson, Newport, New Hampshire

Southeastern Region
Steven Prevette, Graniteville, South 
Carolina

Master Builder — Motive Power 
Australasian Region

David Howarth, West Pymble, NSW, AUS

Mid-Eastern Region
Andrew Dodge, Olney, Maryland
Alan Mende, Hummelstown, Pennsylvania

Southeastern Region
Peter Youngblood, MMR, Kennesaw, 
Georgia

Master Builder — Structures
Mid-Continent Region

Ken Jenkins, Basehor, Kansas

Mid-Central Region
Edward Brennan, Louisville, Kentucky

Mid-Eastern Region
Andrew Dodge, Olney, Maryland

Master Builder — Scenery
Australasian Region

David Latham, Kangaroo Point, NSW, 
AUS
Ian Wellings, Currimundi, QLD, AUS

Mid-Continent Region
Gregor Moe, Chatham, Illinois
Robert Perkins, Cedar Rapids, Iowa

Master Builder — Prototype 
Models 

Mid-Eastern Region
Andrew Dodge, Olney, Maryland

ACHIEVEMENT PROGRAM Mid-Eastern Region
Joseph Rugarber, Freehold, New Jersey
Brian Sheron, Poolesville, Maryland

Midwestern Region
Leif Hansen, Mt. Prospect, Illinois
Tim Kleimeyer, Dundee, Illinois
James Osborn, McHenry, Illinois

Northeastern Region
Edward Olszewski, Syracuse, New York

Pacific Northwest Region
Robert Beise, Woodinville, Washington
Norman Curtis, Lynnwood, Washington
Ross Tabor, Federal, Washington

Southeastern Region
Luther Groover, III, Tyrone, Georgia

Model Railroad Author
Australasian Region

David Howarth, West Pymble, NSW, AUS

Mid-Eastern Region
Jack Dziadul, Sanford, North Carolina

Midwestern Region
James Osborn, McHenry, Illinois

Northeastern Region
Benjamin Maggi, Clifton Park, New York

Pacific Northwest Region
Norman Curtis, Lynnwood, Washington
Roger Walker, Calgary, AB, CAN

MMR GROUP: All MMRs are invited to 
work with other MMRs by contacting Rick 
Shoup, MMR, at ricshoup@verizon.net.
If you have questions about the AP program or 
requirements, start with your local or Region 
AP manager. If you still have questions, con-
tact Frank Koch at fjkoch@hotmail.com. If 
you prefer to write, contact Frank at 4769 
Silverwood Dr., Batavia, OH 45103.
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Al Crisp Earns MMR # 430

M y fascination with trains (and all 
things in motion) began long before 

model trains came to our family; it began 
with Canadian Pacific Railway passenger 
Train 706 from Owen Sound to Toronto 
Union Station, to be exact. In the 1950s, 
I grew up in a CPR family with the perk 
of travel pass for all passenger service (ex-
cept Montreal commuters), a real treat for 
a youngster in those days.

I have etched in my mind the sounds, 
smells, and motion of the ride behind 
G-class steam power with my mom from the 
suburban Islington station in west Toronto. 
We would arrive at Union Station about 
11.45am, proceed through the Grand Hall, 
and then down into the tunnel to the Royal 
York Hotel to visit with my dad. He would 
come out from the Princess Lounge — a 
prime watering hole for Canadian business 
types in the ‘50s —  dressed in his smart red 
and green uniform and chat with us before 
his full shift started. Mom and I would then 
go shopping until return train time.

A few years later, the normal model 
train process began when American Flyer ar-
rived at No. 11 Hillcroft Drive in Etobicoke. 
This was rapidly exchanged for HO when 
Father saw the potential for more trains in 
the available space in our basement. The 
original equipment, a Varney dockside, an 
Akane 2-8-0, and some Roundhouse freight 
cars, reside in a display case in the layout 
room to this day.

In the late 1950s, I received a Canadian 
Tire three-speed bicycle for a birthday pres-
ent, which I promptly pressed into service 
to get me to the Islington station for train 
watching. Sadly, I did not have my own cam-
era then; so many good shots were missed! 
This was the end of CPR steam and the time 
of the arrival of maroon and grey diesels 
in southern Ontario. Luckily, other older 
railfans took some shots in this area. I have 
since found some prints and drawings of 
the Islington station— a scratchbuilt model 
of Islington station is on my home layout 
as a result. It is the first thing one will see 
entering the layout.

My scratchbuilding started by the time 
I was 13, working in cardboard, wood, and 
some metals. Articles in Model Railroader 
by Jack Work and Gib Kennedy have had 
a life-long influence on my modeling style 
and tastes. The large 1950s CPR layout I 
have built was handlaid using Jack Work’s 
switch article and scenery techniques. I have 
built more than 100 switches in Jack Work’s 
style and some are 30 years young and have 
never broken down.

From Jack’s article on the little Otis 
ore car, I started my work to get the car 
builders certificate. His CPR caboose ar-
ticle was the inspiration for a prize-winning 
van that helped toward the same end. From 
Gib Kennedy’s articles, I built a wood CPR 
combine that scored well in a contest at a 
British NMRA Region Convention.

At present, my modeling interests 
are still centered on the CPR in north-
ern Ontario, circa 1958. I decided many 
years ago that I wanted only to build one 
large layout that would keep me and some 
friends busy for many years to come, hence 

MMR earned
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the handlaid track and scratchbuilt cars and 
buildings. In addition, most things on the 
roster and layout have undergone some kit-
bashing or painting and weathering. I was 
lucky in that my wife gave me the run of 
nearly the entire basement from the start. 
Over the years, many people, starting with 
my late father, have been a great help with 
construction and operation of the Great 
White North Division. The layout takes up 
most of a 24x54-foot room, the scenery is 
95 percent done with still plenty of building 
and upgrades to do in my retirement. At 
present, we operate every few weeks with 
about a dozen crewmembers. Recently, a 
small English layout was started in a corner 
for my wife, Christine, to operate our grow-
ing collection of GWR locomotives and 
rolling stock obtained from our trips to the 
United Kingdom and gifts from friends. 

My interest in the Achievement 
Program began in the 1990s after I won 
some model contests in rolling stock and I 
was told I had received enough points for 
a Volunteer Certificate from various clin-
ics and other activities in the Niagara and 
British Regions. Sadly, during this period, 
a double disaster struck my personal life. 
First, I was involved in a head-on collision 
in my big truck, and then while I was home 
waiting for the insurance to be settled, my 
father fell off a ladder at my parent’s winter 
retreat in Florida and nearly died after suffer-
ing a major head injury. In the aftermath of 
these events, I went to work on getting five 

AP certificates. I credit this task with help-
ing me keep focused and getting through 
this very tough time in my life. At present, 
the NMRA has seen fit to award me with 
Master Builder Cars, Scenery, Author, Civil, 
Electrical, Volunteer, Chief Dispatcher, and 
at long last Master Model Railroader.

 I am now semi-retired from 42 years 
of long haul trucking in Canada and the 
United States. I now stay close to home 
driving dump trucks and floats during the 
construction season. This leaves plenty of 
model time in the winter! Yes, I do miss the 
benefit of seeing much in the way of rail 
interest on my travels. I spent most of my 
trucking career in hauling for heavy indus-
try — trains are never far away because one 
is either in competition or consort. A lot 
of interesting train scenes were on view to 
a trucker railfan that the average modeler 
would rarely, if ever, see. Industrial railroad-
ing is fascinating, and there is a prototype 
for almost everything hidden in a steel 
mill somewhere. Plenty of my modeling 
ideas have been gained from visiting these 
sites and taking pictures. Right now, I am 
building a paper mill complex and mine 
site based on these experiences of the last 
40 years.

Aside from work and play on the two 
home layouts, I also spend time as a part-
time member of the York Model Rail Club 
in Toronto. Trips to other clubs and layouts 
for our operating crew are also something I 
like to set up once in a while. I am one of the 

regular grunts at the travelling road show 
called the “Craftsmen’s Corner.” This is a 
display of modeling talent and clinics the 
members of the Niagara Frontier Region 
put on at various shows around Ontario.  
In 2007, while attending the Detroit 
NMRA Convention, I met the organizers 
of Trainfest, one of the largest annual North 
American Train Shows and they invited 
Craftsmen’s Corner to be part of the event 
held in Milwaukee in mid-November.  We 
have now participated in the show for two 
years (2008 and 2009). I enjoy taking on 
the task of organizing our annual trip of 
the Craftsmen Corner to this great event.  
Also on my agenda for the past five years is 
to help set up a home and club layout tour 
for the first Sunday in October. In 2009, 
we managed 18 layouts, starting about 50 
miles north of Toronto and working north 
from there. This year, we are looking for-
ward to being a sanctioned event with the 
NFR-NMRA.

For the past 30 years, I have resided 
125 miles north of Toronto in the village 
of Severn Bridge, Ontario, with my long-
time wife and partner, Christine.  The work 
on the Great White North will continue 
for the foreseeable future, and fellow mod-
elers are always welcome to our sessions.  
On a personal note, we share our life with 
four rescued basset hounds; Jamie, Mingus, 
Daisy, and Roxy, plus a few likewise rescued 
cats. 


